Minutes of the meeting of the Governors of ST GILES SCHOOL held on Tuesday 28th March 2017 at 6.00 p.m.
Present:

Mr. Callton Young – Chairman


Mr. Michael Swadling – Vice Chairman Mrs. Sue Appleton




Mrs. Virginia Marshall
Caroline Horgan 




Ms. Isolyn Isaacs

Mr. Paul Thirkettle




Mrs. Ivanka Brown



Mr. Neal Fraser 
Also Present:
Mr. Colin Milsom – Clerk to the Governors

Absent:

Mr. Ken Morcombe 




Mrs. Naledi McCarthy-Ocansey
Mrs. Knoshin Kanis 
1.
Apologies and Welcome

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Ken Morcombe and Naledi McCarthy-Ocansey.

2.
Declaration of Pecuniary and Business Interest


There were no declarations for any of the agenda items for the meeting.
3.
Membership
At the present time there was a vacancy for a co-opted governor.   The chair had contacted SGOSS to see if they had any suitable candidates with curriculum or leadership experience and would get in touch with them again.

Mrs. Ivanka Brown informed the board that she would be moving to Switzerland to take up an appointment and so was tendering her resignation from the board with effect from the date of the meeting.   This would leave a second co-opted place.   The chair thanked Ivanka Brown for her contribution to the work of the board.

4.
Minutes – 1st December 2016

The minutes of the meeting held on the 1st December 2016 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and were signed by the chair.
5.
Matters arising from the Minutes


There were no matters arising that were not covered by agenda items.
6.
Correspondence and Chairs Action

The chair indicated that he should be able to attend the Chairs Briefing session at the start of next term but if not would look for a possible substitute for the meeting.


There was nothing to report under this item.
7.
Head Teacher's Report

The report had been sent to governors in advance of the meeting.

Pupil progress meetings had been held and most were expected to meet their year-end targets.   Interventions were being put in place for those where data showed they might not. 


Caroline Horgan had been matching the old levels to the new school levels so that progress could be accurately assessed and future targets set.


Staff appraisals had identified that in a few cases there had been lessons requiring improvement.   Advice had been given and follow up observations had shown that the lessons were now either good or better.


Q. What was the actual issue?   Is it the fact that the staff lack appropriate skills?

A. It is not their skills or ability rather that all staff, in addition to their own specialisms, have to teach all subjects as well as dealing with a range of pupils with differing levels of understanding.  This means that the pitch of the individual lessons must be correct.   In some cases the structure of the lesson was not quite right or the expectation of the children was too great.   Changes to planning and simplification of objectives meant that the lessons were more effective.   By overthinking the planning they had put too much into the lesson.   The staff are highly skilled but given the wide range of ability types in each class let alone across the school, staff can have different pupils from year to year and might not have adjusted their teaching methods or planning sufficiently for the different pupils.


They responded very well to the advice and support provided.


Staffing – 1 member of the teaching staff would be leaving at the end of the summer term but a good candidate had been appointed.   Two very good candidates had been interviewed for the post. 


Pupils – There had been some behaviour issues with pupils however one of these had left the school and the second pupil was being managed effectively.
Safeguarding – It was noted that a lot of time was still being spent dealing with safeguarding and other issues and the assigned governor would be meeting with the head teacher again this term.

Q. Has a fire safety audit been carried out recently?

A. An external audit was carried out last year and the report has been used as the basis for the conduct of an internal inspection this year.

Pupils – At the present time there was 1 vacancy for September and the head teacher reported that she was negotiating with the LA over filling the place.   If Croydon did not have a suitable pupil then this would be offered for an out borough placement but Croydon needed to approve this.   If at a later date Croydon did want to place an extra child at the school it could go over its standard number but the LA would have to provide both additional place funding and pupil band funding at the appropriate level.

The head teacher reported that as yet the school had not received confirmation of its funding for the next financial year but the budget needed to be set, agreed and the LA notified.

The board agreed that if the actual funding was not confirmed it was not possible to set a budget.

It was noted that the school had calculated a budget based on its assessment of the funding due for places, 100 at £10,000 per place and the pupil based element for Croydon pupils at the previously agreed bands.   Funding for out borough placements was calculated separately.   The issue for the school however was that the LA had suggested using an average band value to fund pupils in its special schools, and while this might work for a school with pupils who fell into a narrow range of funding bands, at St Giles, there were pupils who met the criteria for a very wide range of funding bands so an average value did not work.

The chair had been given a copy of the Special School Banding Moderation Findings shared with Special school headteachers at their Spring term meeting. The lack of certainty about the actual funding and the fact that there might be both inaccurate numbers as well as funding bands led to a very detailed and complex discussion at the meeting but in the end it was agreed that without an accurate budget allocation from the LA it was not possible to set any sort of budget for the year 2017/2018 although the school had proposed a budget base on its own funding projections.

The board had also noted that in future years there could be a structural deficit if income failed to keep up, as now, with expenditure, particularly staff pay.  Governors were worried that if Government revisions to funding formulas went against us and the Local Authority was unable to help (it is already grappling with a £4.25m cumulative overspcnd for special schools), that St Giles could find it increasingly difficult to balance its budget. Just in case this worst case scenario transpired, Governors thought it prudent to prepare some options for savings as reflected in work objectives. A strategic look was preferred to salami slicing.  If the options prove to be unpalatable they could of course be used in defence of cuts but that is not the primary objective.  
Governors noted the comments from the head teacher that the school had continually made savings and reduced costs as well as some services in order to save money but agreed that there was limit to how far these could go without having to make more radical decisions on service delivered to pupils.

Q. Could the school change its intake again or reduce numbers?

A. The intake and placement is controlled by Croydon so those are beyond the control of the school while it remains an LA school.

It was agreed that savings was not a matter that could be resolved at this meeting and that the board needed more detailed proposals of possible areas where they could be made without affecting front line outcomes even if these were very radical proposals.   In addition there would be some constraints on the cuts that could be made since the EHCP’s often specified a range of support that a pupil was entitled to.

The board agreed the following:

That savings options totalling 2.5% of the current budget be identified with associated impact statements

That the current budget projection presented to the Resources committee be submitted to the LA as the draft budget for 2017/2018

That accurate funding information be sought from the LA for the 2017/2018 financial year

That this information be available and presented to the Strategy Committee meeting on the 26th April 2017 at which time the committee would formally agree a budget for 2017/2018 and start to consider any savings required either in the short term or long term to try to reduce costs.

Action: HT/SBM

It was also agreed to defer a decision on the teachers’ pay scales as discussed at the Resources meeting until such time as there was clear and accurate funding information from the LA which would allow the Strategy committee to make an informed decision at its meeting on the 26th April.

Action: Agenda items for Strategy Committee (Clerk)  

Special School Collaborations – The report referred to the recent meeting and further meetings to look at ways the schools could collaborate and it was agreed that this might be an area in future where savings could be made if there was joint use of services.
The school needed to build up information on the range of MAT options that were available.   It was noted that at the present time the Government and Regional Commissioner were of a view that MAT’s should be formed of between 5 and 10 schools.

Isolyn Isaacs left the meeting during the discussion of the report.
The head teacher and deputy were thanked for their reports.

8.
Committee Reports
The following committee reports had been sent to all governors:

Strategy - 11th January 2017
A & S - 31st January 2017

Resources - 16th March 2017
Traffic flow and on/off street parking – It was reported following the discussion at Resources about school buses being parked on the bus stop and wide school vehicles parked on the highway which would be better placed in the school car park that staff had looked at the current arrangements and that there had been some changes to drop off arrangements and parking to try to ease the congestion outside the school.  This was slightly better but the main issue was the general volume of traffic on the road.   Proposed changes to the school car park could ease matters further with regard to dropping off points as well as more dropped curbs.   The matter remained under review and a report to Governors was being prepared by the School Business Manager.  
There were no matters arising from the minutes of the meeting that were not covered by the meeting agenda. Action: HT/SBM
Other reports
SEND Report - This was formally approved by the board.

Governors Monitoring Reports – No reports were presented at the meeting.  The vice chair would update the schedule and circulate this to the governors.
9.
Items for Approval


The following items were submitted for approval by the governors:


Committee Terms of Reference


Q3 financial reports


SFVS, (including the Benchmarking Report and the 
3 Year Budget Plan

School Fund Accounts


Non-teaching Staff Pay Award – This was the second year of a 2 year award effective from the 1st April 2017

These were all approved.


The board noted the proposed Photocopy Contract, the Phone System Contract and the changes to the Replacement Lighting Contract with the associated adjustment to the contract price and these were formally ratified.


The RBS Procurement Card purchases had been reviewed by the Finance Committee and agreed.
Delegated Authority – Following on from the earlier discussions on the budget and lack of clarity regarding the funding for 2017/2018 it was agreed that the current budget projection should be submitted to the LA as a draft budget to comply with their time scale however given the current degree of uncertainty concerning funding, the Strategy Committee was given delegated authority to approve the actual Capital & Revenue Budget 2017/2018 at its meeting on the 26th April.   The committee was also authorised to agree the Q4 and year end accounts.   In addition, based on the final budget for 2017/2018 and the carry forward balance for the current year, the Strategy Committee was also authorised to agree any backdating of the Teaching Staff Pay Scale changes back dated to 1st September 2016.   Its decisions would be communicated to all board members.

There were no other matters submitted for approval.

10.
School Policies
The following policy documents had been reviewed by committees and were formally approved:


Finance Policy and Procedure Document including (
Scheme of Delegation)

Charging & Remissions Policy
School Meal Debt Policy

Inventory of stock / write off / disposal Policy

PSHE

The board noted that the following policies had been updated:


Home Visits


Reading

11.
Link Adviser Report
Judith Lunnon only made 2 visits to the school each year and her next visit was scheduled for the summer term.   There was no report to present to the meeting at this time.
12.
School Development Plan (including new format document) & SEF


Governors had been provided with an updated schedule which RAG rated progress on the key areas for development.   These had been discussed in committee and there were no further questions on the document.


There were no changes to the SEF at the present time.


Development Plan for 2017/2018 – The board was circulated with an initial draft of the key areas which were being proposed for further development in the next academic year.   There had been some discussions with staff on these areas and slight changes had been made.   The board reviewed the proposed areas and following some discussion of the 6 key areas for further development, made the following proposals:


That the second Teaching, Learning and Assessment box be retitled Outcomes since it related to the setting pupil targets and assessment of progress through the development of effective data systems.


That the second Inclusion box be retitled Leadership & Management, and that the wording be amended to include reference to the development of the senior leadership team as part of succession planning.     The draft would be circulated to governors by  email for further comment.Action HT

The leadership team would start to prepare the individual action plans that would support these 6 key objectives.


It was noted that premises related matters would form one of these action plans.

13.
L A Items


Governor Training Programme – All governors confirmed that they were receiving notification of the Octavo training courses.

Bespoke Training arrangements for 2017/2018 – It as agreed that this should be an agenda item for the next Strategy Committee meeting.   Governors were requested to give some thought to suitable training areas.
14.
Any Other Business

Co-operative working and Academy Conversion – This had been discussed earlier in the meeting but governors felt that given the need for a range of ideas representation from the other special schools should be the head and at least one governor. 


The head teacher informed the board of two events that would be taking place next term.   The school would be celebrating the 40th anniversary of its relocation to the Pampisford Road site on the 19th May, and the school would be holding a 70’s Day on the 30th June.   Governors would be provided with more information on the proposed events closer to the date, and were invited to attend.


There was no other business.

15.
Publication of Minutes

As there were no matters of a confidential nature contained in the Minutes it was agreed that the Minutes could be published after they had been agreed by the Chair.
16.
Dates of Future Meetings              
The Governors are requested to note the date of future meetings which will be held at 6.00 p.m. with the exception of Achievement & Standards which will meet at 9.30 a.m. as indicated:


Summer
Strategy - 26th April 2017 Q4 and final budget

A & S - 11th May 2017 9.30 a.m.
Resources - 12th July 2017 Q1

FGB - 19th July 2017

There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.35 p.m.
Date ……………………………

Chairman …………………………..
1

